
Page | 1  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

/ƻƳƳŀƴŘŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ         /ƻƳƳŀƴŘŜǊ .Ŝǘǘȅ ¢ƻǊǊŜǎΣ Wb

 

hŎǘƻōŜǊΩǎ DŜƴŜǊŀƭ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǿŀǎ ōŀŎƪ ŀǘ {ƘƛŜƭŘΩǎ 

Restaurant, Troy, yeah!  Thanks to Tom Smith we have 

had some great speakers this year and yes, you missed 

all you wanted to know about kayaks.  Wally and Kris 

Dombrowski, owners of The Kayak Store, Algonac, MI., 

had some must haves ideas if you do a lot of kayaking, 

suggested locations of where you should kayak, lots of 

safety tips.  It was very informative. Kayak and boarding 

is now the fastest growing water sport.  I was really 

surprise and thanked Will and Kris for their awareness 

of this sport.  This sport I think is hard work for me but 

now that my daughter and her whole family received 

ƪŀȅŀƪǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜƛǊ ōƛǊǘƘŘŀȅǎ L ƎǳŜǎǎ LΩƳ ƎƻƛƴƎ ǘƻ ōŜ ƭƻƻƪƛƴƎ 

into one to.  We also had a seminar on Paddle Smart 

and Introduction to paddling this summer and L ŎƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ 

make it so I ordered the book so I could share it with my 

family.  We have such great seminars, if you cannot 

attend please call or see David Kowalski to order your 

book on any of the seminars, but being there with 

people that have the same interest is best. 

 

/ƘŜŎƪ ƻǳǘ ƻǳǊ bƻǾŜƳōŜǊ уǘƘ ǎǇŜŀƪŜǊΩǎ ȅƻǳ ǿƻƴΩǘ ǿŀƴǘ 

to miss them.       

 

The United States Power Squadron District 9 had its  

Fall Conference on October 16 - 18 at the Marriott in 

Auburn Hills, Michigan.  Friday is always a fun night and 

we still have the best ice cream sundaes and the 

greatest hospitality room! Thanks to Pat Jarmon for 

creating the ship wreck spooky room.  

 

Saturday morning there were seminars and several 

speakers, for the Detroit Mail boat, Michigan Sea Grant 

and Coast Guard Updates.  Our guest speaker was R/C 

Richard Pfenniger, S/N of District 8.   

 

At noon we began a lunch meeting -- this was the best 

part because our Squadron was in the running for most 

of the educational awards. But, then, Birmingham is 

well known for its Educational Classes.   

 

Advanced Grades Trophy-Highest percentage of 

Advanced Grades earned in the past educational year to 

the number of squadron members eligible to take an 

Advanced Grade Course. Birmingham won 3rd place. 

 

Educational Performance Award - Highest percentage 

of the total number of Advanced Grades earned and 

Elective Courses completed to the number of members 

eligible to  take the courses in the educational 

year.  Birmingham won 2nd place. 
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¢ƘŜ !ƴƴǳŀƭ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ƻŦ .ƛǊƳƛƴƎƘŀƳ tƻǿŜǊ {ǉǳŀŘǊƻƴ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƘŜƭŘ ŀǘ {ƘƛŜƭŘΩǎΣ ¢ǊƻȅΣ aL ƻƴ ¢ǳŜǎŘŀȅΣ мл bƻǾŜƳōŜǊ 

2015.  In addition to other business, an election will be held at the meeting to fill all elective positions for the 

coming year.  Names of Nominees are on page 3. 

 

Please join us for a presentation by Birmingham members Tony and Sharon Simion, who will make a 

presentation on their year-ƭƻƴƎ DǊŜŀǘ [ƻƻǇ ǾƻȅŀƎŜΦ  Lǘ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ǎǘǳŦŦ ǘƘŀǘ ŘǊŜŀƳǎ ŀǊŜ ƳŀŘŜ ƻŦΦ  5ƻƴΩǘ Ƴƛǎǎ ƛǘΗ 

 

http://bpsd9.org/
http://bpsd9.org/
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Birmingham took 1st place in: 

  

Squadron Educational Achievement Award - Awarded 

For the highest percentage of  members who have 

earned the USPS Educational Achievement Award (Full 

Certificate) during the educational year. Most of you 

will know that individual winners of this award are 

known as Senior Navigators. 

 

Prince Henry the Navigator Award (Trophy)- This 

award is one of the oldest and most prestigious in the 

5ƛǎǘǊƛŎǘΦ  ¢ƘŜ ƛƴǎŎǊƛǇǘƛƻƴ ƻƴ ǘƘƛǎ ǊŜŀŘǎ άtǊƛƴŎŜ IŜƴǊȅ ǘƘŜ 

Navigator Trophy the Republic of Portugal - 5 March 

мфссέΦ  ¢Ƙƛǎ ŀǿŀǊŘ ƛǎ Ǉresented to the Squadron with 

the best percentage improvement in the number of 

students achieving the grade of Navigator in the 

preceding educational year who were taught by the 

squadron.  An interesting history of this award is at the 

end of this edition. 

     

Certificates of Educational Achievement - Senior 

Navigator plaque.  This is presented to those squadron 

members who have successfully completed all Power 

Squadron Educational Courses.  This year there were 

only four District members who earned a full certificate 

and will be permanently placed on a wooden plaque, 

ŎƻǳǊǘŜǎȅ ƻŦ ŀ ƎǊŀƴǘ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ά9ŘǳŎŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ CǳƴŘΦέ  

Birmingham Member Rick Sheeran received the 

award. Congratulations Rick! 

   

Fifty years of membership in USPS is a significant 

achievement.  D/9 and the USPS are pleased to honor 

Jay J. Wetzel III, N with a 50-year membership plaque 

and pin, all with Birmingham, which I accepted on his 

behalf.  The award is a little bittersweet as we have 

received word that Jay and his wife are moving 

permanently to Florida and that they are transferring to 

Coral Ridge Power Squadron.  Thanks Jay, and safe 

voyaging.  

 

December is our Change of Watch not only do we get a 

change of Commander and Bridge but we also celebrate 

with the following awards.  I would like your input for 

one or all so please e-mail me at bgt391@aol.com by 

November 2, 2015. 

  

High Flyer Award- Given at the Commander discretion 

this award recognizes an individual that through active 

participation demonstrates a many-faceted 

commitment to USPS and Squadron activities that flies 

high above and beyond their peers.     

  

Bill Booth Moosemilk Award ςRecognizes an individual 

who has done the most in furthering the Birmingham 

Power Squadron image in the community. 

  

Master Mariner Award - Given by the Commander to 

an individual, nominated by a member of Birmingham, 

for accomplishments afloat in cruising seamanship, 

navigation, and for outstanding performance as the 

Captain of a vessel bearing the burgee of Birmingham 

Squadron. 

 

Educational Award - To recognize an individual who has 

done the most for the education program in a behind 

the scenes capacity. 

 

Outstanding Service Award - Given by the Commander 

ǘƻ ǘƘŀǘ ƛƴŘƛǾƛŘǳŀƭ ǿƘƻΣ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ /ƻƳƳŀƴŘŜǊΩǎ ƻǇƛƴƛƻƴΣ Ƙŀǎ 

done the most for the good of the Squadron. 

 

Jim McMicking Outstanding Instructor Award ς 
Awarded in recognition of outstanding dedication and 
excellence in teaching United States Power Squadrons® 
courses or seminars. 
 

These awards are just proof that we are a strong and 

dedicated squadron in teaching safe boating and having 

fun. See you on November 10 at the General meeting at 

{ƘƛŜƭŘΩǎ wŜǎǘŀǳǊŀƴǘΣ мптр ²Ŝǎǘ aŀǇƭŜ wŘΦΣ ¢ǊƻȅΣ aL. 

 

See you there! 

 

Betty      

 

 

 

 

mailto:bgt391@aol.com
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Nominations for 2016 Elected Positions 

 
The following persons have been nominated to elective 

positions by the Nominating Committee as published in 

the October edition of the Bilge Chatter.  No 

nominations by members were received by the 

Secretary as provided by the By-Laws of the Squadron.  .  

The By-Laws permit nominations from the floor only for 

a position for which a nomination has not been made 

by the Committee or members.  For 2016 elected 

positions, no nomination has been made for Audit 

Committee Chair and nominations from the floor are 

permitted for that position provided that the nominee 

accepts the nomination. 

 

2016 Bridge: 

Commander             Lt/C Althea Doolittle, SN 

Executive Officer    P/C Doug Mitchell, SN  

Education Officer   1
st
 Lt Judy Delargy, JN 

Administrative Officer  P/C Pat Jarmon, SN 

Secretary   P/C Tom Geggie, SN 

Treasurer   Lt/C Jerry Major, JN 

Assistant Education Officer Lt Paul Loock, AP 

Assistant Secretary  David Bartilson, AP 

 

Nominees for the Executive Committee: 

Bridge members listed above, and; 

Immediate P/C   Betty Torres, JN 

Member at large   Rick Sheeran, SN 

Member at large   Greg Allen, AP 

Member at large   P/C Dave Kowalski, SN 

 

Rules Committee: 

P/C Betty Torres, JN 

P/N/Fl/Lt Dick Jarmon, SN 

Audit Committee: 

Audit Committee Chair ς TBD  

Richard Sheeran, SN 

David Bartilson, AP 

Gary Rellox, P 

 

 

 

 

9ȄŜŎǳǘƛǾŜ hŦŦƛŎŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ         [κ/ !ƭǘƘŜŀ 5ƻƻƭƛǘǘƭŜΣ {b 

 

Many of you have likely already hauled your boat out of 

the water for the winter, officially putting an end to our 

2015 boating season.  My husband Phil and I took 

advantage of the nice weather of the last few days and 

spent time on the boat in preparation for our haul out 

in the upcoming week.  For Birmingham Power 

Squadron, the end of the boating season also means 

ǘƘŀǘ ƛǘΩǎ ǘƛƳŜ ŦƻǊ ƻǳǊ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ /ƘŀƴƎŜ ƻŦ ²ŀǘŎƘΦ  L ǿƻǳƭŘ 

personally like to invite all members to attend on 08 

December 2015 as Birmingham celebrates the work of 

the 2015 Bridge, the swearing in of the 2016 

Commander and Bridge, and the presentation of our 

annual awards to recognize the accomplishments and 

work of deserving members of our squadron.  Please 

note that this is officially Birmingham PƻǿŜǊ {ǉǳŀŘǊƻƴΩǎ 

December Membership Meeting with a different 

ƭƻŎŀǘƛƻƴ ƛƴ ŀ ƘƻƭƛŘŀȅ ŘƛƴƴŜǊ ǇŀǊǘȅ ǎŜǘǘƛƴƎΦ  ¢Ƙƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ 

Change of Watch will be held at the Michigan State 

University Management Education Center located at 

811 W. Square Lake Road, Troy.  Complete details and 

the reservation form are included in the Change of 

Watch flyer in this Bilge Chatter and on the Squadron 

Web Site.  hǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ ȅŜŀǊǎΣ LΩǾŜ ƳŜǘ Ƴŀƴȅ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ 

through teaching classes for United States Power 

Squadrons® and attending our social functions and 

meetings.  I hope that you will join District Squadron 

representatives and other Birmingham members to 

share this important event with me as I move into the 

role of your Commander at our Change of Watch on 08 

December!  Please note that reservations must be in no 

later than 01 December 2015. 

 

Althea 

 

¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ       L/C Gerald Major, JN 

 

Thanks again to all who stepped up to staff the 

{ŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊ ¢ŜȄŀǎ IƻƭŘ Ψ9Ƴ CǳƴŘ wŀƛǎŜǊΦ  ²Ŝ ƎŜƴŜǊŀǘŜŘ 

$3,150 for the Squadron Treasury allowing us to meet 

our balanced budget for 2015. 

The Squadron is planning to sponsor at least two events 
for 2016, and we will need ample volunteers to staff.  
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However, there is still some uncertainty with respect to 
State regulations, and the plans of our current gaming 
provider.  
 
We require approximately $7,000 per year of outside 
funding to maintain our current level of expenditures.  
Any suggestions would be greatly appreciated. 
 

Jerry 
 
SŜŎǊŜǘŀǊȅΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ  L/C Tom Geggie, SN 

 

At this time of the year, there are a couple of items on 

my list that are important. 

 

irst, it is time for me to thank all of the people in 

the Squadron who have made it possible for me 

to get my job done.  They include (and please 

forgive me if I have left anyone out): 

 

Bilge Chatter 

Dave Bartilson. In addition to agreeing to serve as 

Assistant Secretary during the 2016 Watch, Dave has 

served behind the scenes as my eagle-eyed proof-

reader.  Given my typing skills, Dave has handled this 

daunting task well. 

Peggy Schwaller.  L ƘƻǇŜ ǘƘŀǘ ȅƻǳ ŜƴƧƻȅŜŘ tŜƎƎȅΩǎ ǘƘǊŜŜ 

articles on Detroit Marine History; I know I did.  Peggy 

also is a reliable source of many of the photos that we 

all enjoy in the Bilge Chatter.  As editor of the D-9 

Interlaker, Peggy also provides me with hot-off-the- 

presses photos, flyers and information on D-9 and other 

squadrons that make my efforts much easier. 

Phil and Althea Doolittle.  Phil and Althea supply 

photos from Squadron activities and meetings.  In 

addition, Althea is one of the past Secretaries/past 

editors to whom I look when I am stuck on a subject.  

Althea also handles our mailings.  I hope she continues 

to do that while Commander. 

Charles Godfrey and Bob Blau also have provided 
photos for the .ƛƭƎŜ /ƘŀǘǘŜǊΣ ǎƻƳŜǘƛƳŜ ŦǊƻƳ ŀ ōƛǊŘΩǎ 
eye prospective, that make the newsletter much more 
interesting to read. 
 

 

 

Web Site. 

Judy Delargy and Bonnie George.  If you know me well, 

you know that I am not a techie to say the least.  Bonnie 

maintains our Web Site and keeps it up-to-date and 

interesting no matter how many changes I [try to] 

make.  What you might not know is that Judy and 

Bonnie work together to make the Web Site work and 

to [again, try to] teach me how all of the details in the 

background of the site work.  We would not have an 

award-winning web site without them 

 

Others 

Of course, there are many others who have pitched in 

during the past year. 

Dave Kowalski sends the Bilge Chatter and other 

messages to our members out into that electronic ether 

and assists with other issues.  Pat Jarmon and others 

work to keep the Squadron Calendar up-to-date and 

also to mentor me on issues far and wide.   

Finally, but certainly not least, my wife, Shirley 

probably does more that I imagine, from keeping me on 

task and on schedule, to just putting up with the 

household and family disruptions that being on the 

Bridge entail. 

 

To Shirley and to each of the others of you, mentioned 

and unmentioned, who have worked so hard, thanks to 

each and every one of you. 

 

econd, I want to encourage you to attend our 

November meeting and to vote.  Please show 

your support for the many persons who help 

make our Squadron work by attending the November 

meeting and voting.  It will make your Squadron 

volunteers feel much more appreciated.  In fact, while I 

am on this subject, please consider attending the 

Squadron Change of Watch on 8 December.  Details 

have been posted on the Web Site and each member 

will receive a personal invitation following the 

November meeting.  I hope to see you there! 

Tom 

 

  

F 

S 
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November Meeting  
 

We will enjoy dinner, friendship ,  a great 

presentation and our November  Member meeting on 

10 November  beginning at 1930 ; Dinner off the 

menu begins at about 1830.  
 

Members and guests are welcome.  
 

The meeting will be held at Shieldõs on Maple Road just west of Crooks Road in Troy. MI. 
 

 
 

November  Meeting Program  
 

From kayaks in October to a trawler in November.   Tony and Sharon Simion will share the 

highlights and lowlights of their year -long Great Loop cruise.  

 

Birmingham and AGL members Tony and Sharon left the 

Great Lakes through Chicago aboard Summer Recess!!! in 

September 2013 and headed south.  Their full - length 

presentation to the Great Lakes Cruising Club won rave 

reviews.  Whether your dream is to cross oceans or to 

boat locally, you will not want to miss their  photographs 

and story.  

 

Come for dinner off the menu at about 1830 and our 

meeting and presentation beginning at 1930.   See you  

      there!  
 

 

 

Elections for the 2016 Bridge will be held after the presentation and meeting.  

Show your support by coming to vote.  

  

Election  

Night  
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!ŘƳƛƴƛǎǘǊŀǘƛǾŜ hŦŦƛŎŜǊΩǎ weport         L/C Pat Jarmon, SN 

 

Marine Salvage, Flotsam or Jetsam in your Attic, 

Garage or Basement? 

Heads Up! Birmingham is planning to hold an AUCTION 

of Boat Gear in the spring. We have not yet set date or 

location, just want to give members plenty of time to 

collect stuff they no longer need to donate or offer on 

consignment in the upcoming boating season.  We 

know when we haul out and store our boats for the 

hard water season, we all turn up stuff we have not 

used in the past season and are willing to part with. 

Lƴ Ǉŀǎǘ !ǳŎǘƛƻƴǎ ǿŜΩǾŜ ƳŀƴŀƎŜŘ ǘƻ ŦƛƴŘ ƴŜǿ ƘƻƳŜǎ ŦƻǊ 

lots of things no longer necessary to their prior owners.  

You may donate these things to BPS so the squadron 

gets whatever is paid for them, or you may offer them  

 

 

 

for bids with a minimum amount you want to get for 

them & let the Squadron keep whatever is bid over that 

amount.  One proviso ς if you donate outright, 

Birmingham will dispose of items not bid on ς either for 

décor or ballast!  If you set minimum and get no offers 

they are still yours to deal with. 

The Auction might well be at our season opening 

Rendezvous at Markley, but we may reschedule for 

other venue &/or date if it seems advisable.   

As you unload and seek to store stuff in the near future, 

ǇƭŜŀǎŜ ƪŜŜǇ .t{Ωǎ ŦǳǘǳǊŜ ƛƴ ȅƻǳǊ ƳƛƴŘ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƴǎƛŘŜǊ 

ǿƘŜǘƘŜǊ ŀƴƻǘƘŜǊ ƳŜƳōŜǊ ƳƛƎƘǘ ǿŀƴǘ Ƨǳǎǘ ǿƘŀǘ ȅƻǳΩǾŜ 

got left over. 

Contact A/O Pat Jarmon if ȅƻǳ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ ŘƻƴŀǘŜ ƻǊ ǎŜƭƭΦ LΩƭƭ 

arrange to collect stuff at a meeting or otherwise. 

Pat 

 
 

Important Dates ς Mark Your Calendars! 
 

3 Nov  EXCOM aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀǘ YƛǊōȅΩǎΣ ¢ǊƻȅΣ aL  1900 (dinner beforehand) 
10 Nov {ǉǳŀŘǊƻƴ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀǘ {ƘƛŜƭŘΩǎΣ ¢ǊƻȅΣ aL 1930 (dinner beforehand) 

Election of Officers 
1 Dec  9·/ha aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀǘ YƛǊōȅΩǎΣ ¢ǊƻȅΣ aL  1900 (dinner beforehand) 
8 Dec  aŜƳōŜǊǎΩ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀǘ a{¦ aŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ  
                      Education Center.   2000. 

¢Ƙƛǎ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ǘƘŜ {ǉǳŀŘǊƻƴΩǎ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ /ƘŀƴƎŜ ƻŦ ²ŀǘŎƘΦ  
Invitations for cocktails and dinner beginning at 1800 will  

be sent to members following the November Meeting. 
 
5 Jan  9·/ha aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀǘ YƛǊōȅΩǎΣ Troy, MI  1900 (dinner beforehand) 
12 Jan {ǉǳŀŘǊƻƴ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀǘ {ƘƛŜƭŘΩǎΣ ¢ǊƻȅΣ aL 1930 (dinner beforehand) 

Speaker: Agent Sean Reynolds, U.S. Boarder Protection 
 
 

Details for specific events will be described in the Bilge Chatter or at the Squadron Web Page at  
Birminghampowersquadron.org. 
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Education Report                L/C Dave Kowalski, SN  
 

First off I wanted to congratulate Rick Sheeran, SN again 

for attaining the rank of Senior Navigator. As I explained in 

the past that means he successfully completed all of the 

Advanced Courses and any six of the Elective Courses. The 

Advanced Courses are: Seamanship, Piloting, Advanced 

Piloting, Junior Navigation, and Navigation. The Elective 

Courses are: Cruising and Cruise Planning, Engine 

Maintenance, Instructor Development, Marine Electrical 

Systems, Marine Communication Systems, Electronic 

Navigation, Sail, and Weather. This marks a commitment 

of an individual to learn what we have to offer to 

members. 

The United States Power Squadrons Educational 

Department is constantly updating and re-writing courses 

to keep them relevant and timely ς they are removing old 

technology and adding new stuff as it becomes available 

and used by recreational boaters. I have included three 

tables (posted at the end of this edition) that show which 

version is current. 

!ǘ ǘƘƛǎ Ǉƻƛƴǘ ȅƻǳ ƳƛƎƘǘ ōŜ ŀǎƪƛƴƎ ά¸ŜŀƘΣ ōǳǘ ǿƘŀǘ ŘƻŜǎ ƛǘ 

ƳŜŀƴ ǘƻ a9Κέ ²Ƙŀǘ ƛǘ ƳŜŀƴǎ ƛǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳǊǎŜǎ ȅƻǳ ƘŀǾŜ 

taken in the past have probably changed and thus the 

material might be helpful to YOU! I have always wanted to 

increase the size of the class (not just because the 

squadron makes some money when you take a course) 

because a larger class increases the quality of the class and 

of the instructor. I therefore encourage everyone that 

wants to learn what has changed (or just want to spend a 

few weeks in the classroom setting) to attend classes 

when they are offered. If you want to receive a copy of the 

new text and/or take the exam you will be asked to pay for 

tƘŜ Ŏƭŀǎǎ ƻǘƘŜǊǿƛǎŜ L ǿŀƴǘ ȅƻǳ ǘƻ ŀǘǘŜƴŘ ŀƴŘ ά!ǳŘƛǘ ƛǘέ ŦƻǊ 

free ς yes free, as in zip, zero, free ς as long as we can get 

the room for free. This concept has worked well in the past 

ŀƴŘ L ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ǘƘƛƴƪ ǘƻ ƛƴǾƛǘŜ ȅƻǳ ǘƻ ŜǾŜǊȅ Ŏƭŀǎǎ because I ass-

u-me-d you all knew it was encouraged; talk about me 

being dense. The same would apply for seminars ς as long 

ŀǎ ȅƻǳ ŘƻƴΩǘ ǿŀƴǘ ŀ ŎƻǇȅ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƘŀƴŘƻǳǘǎ ŀƴŘ ȅƻǳ ŘƻƴΩǘ 

want credit for taking the class I see no reason for it to 

cost anything to be where the seminar is taking place 

(currently we meet on the second Saturday of every 

month at West Marine in Troy on Big Beaver at 0930 and if 

ȅƻǳ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƪƴƻǿ ǿƘŀǘ ǘƛƳŜ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǎ ȅƻǳ ƳƛƎƘǘ ƴŜŜŘ ǘƻ Ǿƛǎƛǘ 

some other classes too.) 

Back to the article, I also want to congratulate the 

following people for attending the Instructor Re-

Certification Seminar: 

¶ Lt/C Tom Geggie, SN 

¶ D/Lt/C Tom Smith, JN 

¶ Lt/C Althea Doolittle, SN 

¶ Phil Doolittle, SN 

¶ P/R/C Don Fiander, SN 

¶ Lt/C Jerry Major, JN 

¶ Lt David Bartilson, AP 

¶ Lt Shirley Geggie, AP 

¶ P/C Bob Blau, SN 

¶ P/C Al Schwaller, JN 

¶ D/1st/Lt Janet Curle, SN, Grosse Pointe Power 

Squadron 

Currently we have a Weather Course and a Sail course 

ǊǳƴƴƛƴƎΦ !ƭƭ ǘƘŜ !ƳŜǊƛŎŀΩǎ .ƻŀǘƛƴƎ /ƻǳǊǎŜǎ ǿŜǊŜ ŎŀƴŎŜƭƭŜŘ 

along with the Seamanship course due to lack of students. 

I have scheduled 3 ABC courses for the middle of February 

2016 and we are planning on offering Navigation in mid-

March. I currently have 2 people interested in taking 

Advanced Piloting and I intend to schedule a class if we 

can get at least one more person (re-read the beginning of 

the article) to attend. We are also looking at offering 

Electronic Navigation in mid-January. 

I would like you all to welcome our newest members.  Rick 

Chappus, Helen Edwards, and Michael Thornton officially 

joined Birmingham Power Squadron in October.   

Welcome aboard! 

 I want to thank everyone who has helped teach, helped 

arrange, helped in any other way, and those of you who 

have attended courses. My time on the bridge is winding 

down and I want everyone to know how much I 

appreciated their service. Again, I have been scatter-

brained lately but I really am thankful even if I fail to say 

so. I think I was once told the mind is the second thing to 

ƎƻΧƻǊ ǿŀǎ ƛǘ ǎƻƳŜǘƘƛƴƎ ŜƭǎŜΚ ¢Ƙŀƴƪ-you, Thank-You, 

THANK-YOU for being there when we needed you. I hope 

to see a lot of people on the 14th of November at the Troy 

for the Boating on Rivers, Locks and Lakes Seminar at 

0930. 

 

Dave
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Boating On Rivers, Locks and Lakes Seminar  
Presented by  

Birmingham Power Squadron 

The United States has over 30,000 miles of improved waterwaysτ

some of the finest boating to be found anywhere. This seminar introduces boaters to this 

inland cruising world. 

The seminar deals with such varied topics as special navigation rules for rivers, the Western Rivers System of buoys and 

ƳŀǊƪǎΣ ǊƛǾŜǊ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘǎΣ άǊŜŀŘƛƴƎέ ŀ ǊƛǾŜǊΣ ƧŜǘǘƛŜǎ ŀƴŘ ǿƛƴƎ ŘŀƳǎΣ ǘƘŜ ƛƴǘǊƛŎŀŎƛŜǎ ƻŦ ƭƻŎƪƛƴƎ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘΣ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛŎŀǘƛƴƎ 

with lock masters and bridge tenders. Learn about your local waters from experienced inland boaters. Each student 

receives a full color Student Guide especially written for the seminar. 

²Ƙȅ ¢ŀƪŜ ! άBoating On Rivers, Locks and Lakesέ {ŜƳƛƴŀǊΚ 

In less than 2 hours, you will learn about: 

 Special Navigation Rules for Rivers  
 Western Rivers System of Buoys and Marks  
 River Currents  
 άwŜŀŘƛƴƎέ ŀ wƛǾŜǊ  
 Jetties  
 ά[ƻŎƪƛƴƎ ¢ƘǊƻǳƎƘέ  
 Communicating with Lock Masters and Bridge Tenders  
 Things Unique to Inland Cruising  
 Jetties  
 Wing Dams  

                                   - And More ς 
 

 
 

WHERE AND WHEN: 
Saturday November 14, 2015 at West Marine in Troy ς Located just west of Crooks Road on Big 

Beaver. We will begin at 0930 (9:30 am). 
If you are planning to attend please click HERE to let me know.  
Non-members (and potential new members) can click HERE 
A Map can be found HERE. 
 
 

 

LǘΩǎ DƻƻŘ ǘƻ Yƴƻǿ  

http://birminghampowersquadron.org/wrappers/pages.php?ID=15&classid=50&m=Y
http://birminghampowersquadron.org/wrappers/pages.php?ID=15&classid=50&m=N
https://www.google.com/maps/place/West+Marine/@42.5641258,-83.1323505,15z/data=!4m2!3m1!1s0x0:0xb663a81f6b39dffe


 
Page | 9  

 
Come for the Boating Education . . . Stay for the Friendsϱ 

 

United States Ensign 

 

The U.S. national ensign*, sometimes called "50-star" or "Old 
Glory," is the proper and preferred flag for all U.S. vessels. 
Your boat should wear it from 0800 until sunset, and when 
you enter or leave port during daylight or at night, weather 
and rig permitting. While in port, if you leave your boat and 
will not return before sunset, lower and stow the national 
ensign before you go. 

The national ensign worn by a vessel must be the flag of her 
registryτnot necessarily that of the owner or operator. 

Generally, the national ensign should be displayed at the 
peak of the gaff, i.e., the outer end of the spar extending aft 
from the mast of your boatτif you boat has a gaff. If it does 
not, fly it from the flagstaff at your boat's stern. If your boat 
has an overhanging boom or an outboard motor, your 
flagstaff may be offset to starboard (preferably) from your 
boat's centerline. 

On a sportfishing boat, where a stern staff might interfere 
with the gear, and vice versa, the practice is to fly the ensign 
from a halyard rigged amidships on the after part of the 
superstructure. 

Marconi-rigged sailboats may fly the ensign from the leech of 
the aftermost sail (or from the back stay), approximately 2/3 
the distance up its length. This puts it in about the same 
position it would occupy if the boat were gaff-rigged. 

At anchor or made fast, the ensign should be flown from the 
stern staff of all boats. The U.S. national ensign has a 10:19 
hoist/fly ratio. 

United States Yacht Ensign 

 

 
 
The U.S. yacht ensign features a blue canton (the rectangle at 
the upper corner nearest the staff) having 13 white stars and  
 

a fouled anchor. Originally devised as a signal to identify 
documented yachts to relieve them of certain customs 
formalities, it is now flown on recreational boats of all types 
and sizes instead of the national ensign in domestic waters. 
Traditionally, the yacht ensign had a 10:19 hoist/fly ratio like 
the U.S. ensign. Today it is found with a 2:3 or 3:5 ratio. 
However, the preferred flag is the 50-star national ensign, 
especially since the yacht ensign must never be flown in 
international or foreign waters since it has no standing as a 
national ensign. 
 

United States Power Squadrons Ensign 

 

® 
 
The USPS ensign has a red canton containing 13 white stars 
surrounding a fouled anchor. The remainder of the flag 
contains thirteen vertical blue and white stripes. The USPS 
ensign has a 2:3 hoist/fly ratio. [Design] It is flown as a signal 
to others that the boat is commanded by an active member 
of USPS. 

The preferred location for flying the USPS ensign is the 
starboard yardarm or spreader halyard. It may be worn there 
day and night. While in U.S. waters, the USPS ensign may be 
flown instead of the national ensign, and in any position and 
at any time appropriate to fly the national ensign. 

The USPS ensign may be flown on boats displaying the United 
States Coast Guard Auxiliary (blue) ensign to indicate the 
owner is a member of both organizations, however when 
doing so, it may not be flown in lieu of the national ensign. 
The USPS ensign cannot be flown when the vessel is 
operating under U.S. Coast Guard orders and the USCGAux 
operational ensign is being worn. 

*The term ensign historically describes a national flag in 

mar itime use but has been adopted also to describe the flags 
of naval services and nationwide maritime organizations.  

 
 

Reprinted from USPS® 
      Flag and Etiquette  

Committee Manual 
 

 

 
 

 
 

http://www.usps.org/f_stuff/usps_ensign_design.html
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Birmingham Power Squadron Contacts 
 

Bridge and Elected Committee Officers 
 
Commander    Betty Torres, JN 
     cdr@bpsd9.org 
Executive Officer    L/C Althea Doolittle, SN 
     xo@bpsd9.org 
Education Officer    L/C David Kowalski, SN 
     seo@bpsd9.org 
Assistant Education Officer              1st Lt Judith Delargy, AP 
     aseo@bpsd9.org 
Administrative Officer   L/C Pat Jarmon, SN 
     ao@bpsd9.org 
Treasurer   L/C Gerald Major, JN 
     treasurer@bpsd9.org 
Secretary    L/C Tom Geggie, SN 
     secretary@bpsd9.org 

Assistant Secretary   TBA 
 

Executive Committee  
    Bridge Officers, plus 
    D/1st/Lt Thomas Smith, JN 
    P/C David Kowalski, SN 
    D/Lt Ronald Simpson, AP 
    Lt Bonnie George, P 

 
Audit Committee:  
    Lt Paul Loock, AP, Chair 
    Lt David Bartilson, AP 
     Lt Gary Rellox, AP 
 

Nominating Committee:  
     D/1st/Lt Thomas Smith, JN 
     P/C Douglas Mitchell, SN 
 

Rules Committee:  
    P/N/F/Lt Dick Jarmon, SN 
    P/C Elizabeth Torres, JN 
 

BPS Webmaster 
    Lt Bonnie George, P  
    webmaster@bpsd9.org 

 
The Bilge Chatter Editor: L/C Tom Geggie, SN  

Contact: secretary@bpsd9.org 
Newsletter articles/photos are due by the 20

th
 of the month. 

 

For membership information, contact L/C David 
Kowalski, SN at seo@bpsd9.org. 

 
Official Stuff 

The Bilge Chatter is published 10 times a year by Birmingham 
Power Squadron. The deadline for submission of all materials 
is the 20th of each month. Until further notice, all articles 
should be submitted to the editor, L/C Thomas Geggie, SN, at 
thgeggie@gmail.com.  Text should be submitted in Word 
format whenever possible.  Please notify the editor of any 
change in address. Articles may be reprinted without 
permission if credit is given to Birmingham Power Squadron 

and the Bilge Chatter. Opinions expressed within do not 
necessarily reflect the opinion of USPS® or of Birmingham 
Power Squadron. 

 
Trademark Statement:®The USPS Ensign (Flag Design), 
"Wheel-and-Flag Design", "Officer Trident Design", "United 
States Power Squadrons", "USPS", "The Ensign", "the 
{ǉǳŀŘǊƻƴϦ ǿƛǘƘ ŦƭŀƎ ƎǊŀǇƘƛŎΣ άtŀŘŘƭŜ {ƳŀǊǘέΣ ά¦{t{ 
¦ƴƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅέΣ Ϧ.ƻŀǘ {ƳŀǊǘϦΣ ϦWŜǘ {ƳŀǊǘϦΣ ŀƴŘ Ϧ!ƳŜǊƛŎŀϥǎ 
Boating Club" are registered trademarks of United States 
Power Squadrons. The Squadron Boating Course is a service 
mark of United States Power Squadrons. The "USPS Trade 
Dress" is a trademark of United States Power Squadrons. 

 
2015-16 Meeting Schedule and Notice 

 
For the remainder of 2015 and early 2016, unless 
contrary notice is given, Executive Board (EXCOM) and 
Member meetings of Birmingham Power Squadron (the 
ά{ǉǳŀŘǊƻƴέύ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƘŜƭŘ ŀǎ ŦƻƭƭƻǿǎΥ 
 
November EXCOM Meeting  3 November 
November Member Meeting  10 November 

Election of Officers 
December EXCOM Meeting  1 December 
December Member Meeting  8 December 
January EXCOM Meeting  5 January 
January Member Meeting  12 January 

 
TƘŜ 5ŜŎŜƳōŜǊ aŜƳōŜǊǎΩ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǿƛƭƭ ǘŀƪŜ ǇƭŀŎŜ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ 
MSU Management Education Center, 811 W Square 

Lake Rd, Troy, MI 48098 beginning at 2000. 
 
¢Ƙƛǎ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ǘƘŜ {ǉǳŀŘǊƻƴΩǎ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ /ƘŀƴƎŜ ƻŦ 
Watch. Invitations for cocktails and dinner beginning at 
1800 will be sent to members following the November 
Meeting. 
  
Unless contrary notice is given, all EXCOM Meetings will 
ōŜ ƘŜƭŘ ŀǘ YƛǊōȅΩǎ YƻƴŜȅ LǎƭŀƴŘ ŀǘ рплт /Ǌƻƻƪǎ wŘΦΣ ¢ǊƻȅΣ 
MI beginning at 1900 with dinner off the menu 
beginning at 1800.  All members are welcome to attend. 
 
Except as noted above, or unless contrary notice is 
given, all Member Meetings will be held at Shields at 
1476 W. Maple Rd., Troy, MI beginning at 1930 with 
dinner off the menu and camaraderie beginning at 
1830. 
  

mailto:secretary@bpsd9.org
mailto:seo@bpsd9.org
mailto:thgeggie@gmail.com
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At our October meeting, we were entertained by 

Kris and Wally Dombrowski, who are members of 

Anchor Bay PS.  They have owned The Kayak Store 

and Great Lakes Decks and Docks on the Dike road 

in Algonac since 1988.  TheȅΩre presentation was 

followed by a lively question and answer session. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
2014 D-9 Sailor of the Year, Bill Hamilton.  

The trophy now goes back to District. 

Kim demonstrates a device for re-boarding a swamped 
Kayak.  Blow it up and climb on top, Commander. 

P/C Tom Smith presenting the Nominating Committee 
nominations for the 2016 Bridge, Executive Committee and 
other elected officers and chairs.  For 2016, all key positions 

will be filled.  Congratulations to the Nominating 
Committee for a job well done and thanks to each and 

every volunteer. 

/ŘǊ ¢ƻǊǊŜǎ ƭƛǎǘŜƴǎ ǘƻ [κ/ WŀǊƳƻƴΩǎ Ǉƭŀƴǎ ŦƻǊ ƻǳǊ 5-9 Hospitality 
Room. 
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Here are more photos taken at the November 
ƳŜƳōŜǊΩǎ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎΦ  tƘƻǘƻǎ ƻŦ ƳŜŜting are 
courtesy of Charles Godfrey and Phil Doolittle. 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

Shirley Geggie, Betsy Loock and Paul Loock 

Char Pike and Pat Jarmon 

A map of St. Clair 
County water trails. 

Doug Mitchell and Jerry Major 

Our presenters by Wally and  
Kris and Dombrowski 

Jim Keller and Don Fiander 
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We partied Hearty at the Halloween-themed D-9 
hospitality rooms on 16 Oct.  The Birmingham room, 
famous for its ice cream sundaes, was filled with 
Scary Boaters and scenes of wretched shipwrecks.  

Sailors without charts, without PFDs, perhaps without 
common sense, wandered the corridors of the 
Marriott bringing fear to their trained and 
conscientious brethren on the water. 
 

A scary time was had by all! 

 

 

!ƴŘ ŘƻƴΩǘ ŎƻƳŜ Řƻǿƴ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜǊŜ ǳƴǘƛƭ L Ŏŀƭƭ ȅƻǳΦ 

 

 

Charles Godfrey supplied much of the wall art. 

 

Very scary boaters Tom and Shirley Geggie 

Ice cream means hugs for Don and Lou Fiander 

The rats are leaving the ship!   
Tom and Patti Smith serve up the treats. 


